Mid-Columbia Economic Development District

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING

WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 6, 2016
4:00 p.m.
MCEDD Office and Teleconference

ATTENDANCE:
In Person:  Ken Bailey, Bill Schmitt, Eric Proffitt, Rod Runyon, and Bob Hamlin
Teleconference: Jan Brending, Bob Benton
Board (non-Executive Committee): Nick Hogan

Staff:  Sherry Wickert, Sherry Bohn and Amanda Hoey 
CALL TO ORDER:  

Jan Brending called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m.  Introductions took place.  A quorum was present.
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MINUTES:
Eric Proffitt moved to approve the December 2, 2015 Executive Committee meeting minutes as presented. Bob Hamlin seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.
Discussion:  Rod Runyon asked if all the noted questions had been answered.  Amanda Hoey stated that they had.

Bob Benton joined the meeting at 4:04 p.m.
FINANCE REPORT:
Sherry Wickert presented the November financial reports.  She noted that total cash is significantly higher but there is one notable decrease in cash. Sherry reported that Loan Funds has decreased by $195,867 due to new loans made. She reported that for liabilities, Accounts Payable current balance includes bills paid in December, while the prior year’s balance included expenses that were pending reimbursement through grant funds. She also noted that other current liabilities include payroll expenses that were paid in December for November 2015.  For November’s 

Operations Budget vs. Actual Sherry reported that the report reflects variances in both Revenue and Expenses. She noted that for revenue, the most substantial is the continued lower than budget loan fund revenue, which is $25,120.38. While overall payroll expenses are below budget by $7,200, the majority of the difference is due to Fringe Benefits. The less than expected is the result of less in costs associated with health insurance. Sherry also noted that Expenses for Travel and Professional Services remain below budget due to the timing of expenses. The category of Event Services is higher because of unforeseen events.
Amana Hoey reported that a number of upcoming large projects will force the need for a supplemental budget in February or March.
Discussion:  Ken Bailey asked about the deadline for submitting a supplemental budget.  Sherry Wickert stated it was June 30th.  Ken Bailey asked if it would be more beneficial to wait until later in the year.  Amanda Hoey stated that the timing of new revenue and expenditures are of a scale that will require adoption of the supplemental in February or March.
INSURANCE LONGEVITY CREDIT:
Amanda explained that annually MCEDD staff reviews MCEDD’s insurance coverage with its agent (Jon Davies of Columbia River Insurance) and the coverage we have through Special Districts Insurance Services. Amanda reported that as part of that review we have an agreement that, if signed, allows MCEDD to receive a $273 longevity credit with the agreement that the District will continue participation in the Trust from January 1, 2016 to December 31, 2017. Amanda requested that the Executive Committee approve signing the longevity credit document and remain a participant with the Special Districts Insurance Services Property and Liability Program from January 1, 2016 to December 31, 2017.
Discussion:  Jan Brending asked what the annual cost of the insurance is.  Sherry Wickert stated that it was approximately $3,309 annually. 
Ken Bailey moved to approve signing the longevity credit document and remain a participant with the Special Districts Insurance Services Property and Liability Program from January 1, 2016 to December 31, 2017.  Bob Hamlin seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.

Discussion: Rod Runyon asked about using CIS.  Amanda explained that MCEDD uses CIS for its health insurance and explained the cost and benefits of using Special Districts for its property and liability.
SALARY SURVEY:
Jan Brending explained that MCEDD’s Executive Committee provided a recommended modification to the Executive Director and Project Manager pay scales based on review of comparables and considering a number of factors and best practices.  She stated that the MCEDD Board reviewed the recommendation at the December full board meeting and returned the topic to the Executive Committee for further discussion particularly considering the financial implications of any changes. Amanda explained that while there was no disagreement related to the proposed scales, there was discussion as to which step current employees should move to in the proposed modification. She noted that in the Executive Committee recommendation, employees in a position affected by revised pay scales would be placed in the step nearest their current salary level (without dropping below their current pay rate). Amanda noted that this proposal would move employees in affected positions down two steps in the scale. Amanda stated that the Board discussed consideration for moving employees down only one step, which would provide them a pay raise and bring them more into line with the comparables. 
The Executive Committee reviewed and discussed the following options:  

Original proposal: Employees in a position affected by revised pay scales would be placed in the step nearest their current salary level (without dropping below their current pay rate). There is nominal short term financial impact. 

Alternative 1: Employees in a position affected by revised pay scales would be placed one step lower than their current step, in effect causing an immediate pay raise with the start of the new fiscal year. The short term financial impact is approximately $13,400, without any COLA considerations. 

Alternative 2: Employees in a position affected by revised pay scales would be placed in the step nearest their current salary level (without dropping below their current pay rate) however they would be eligible for consideration of a step increase on July 1, regardless of the timing of their usual consideration for a step increase. The decisions would be based on performance, merit and budget considerations. The Board makes these decisions for the Executive Director and the Director makes these decisions for all her employees. The short term financial impact ranges from nominal if no step increases are provided to approximately $13,400 if all are provided.
Discussion:  Nick Hogan expressed his opinion in support of alternative 1 stating that he thought it was fair in regards to bringing the positions more into line with the comparables. Ken Bailey asked what step the Executive Director and the Project Managers were currently at.  He asked if there was a need to add more steps to the top. Jan Brending suggested that the additional steps should be added to all positions.  Ken Bailey expressed his concern that if top people are already at the top of their pay step they might be inclined to look elsewhere for employment.  

Amanda reiterated that the Executive Committee is asked to make a recommendation to the Board on  employee salary scales at the next MCEDD board meeting in February in order to advise the FY17 budget development.

Ken Bailey moved to recommend to the MCEDD board that employees in a position affected by revised pay scales would be placed in the step nearest their current salary level (without dropping below their current pay rate) however they would be eligible for consideration of a step increase on July 1, regardless of the timing of their usual consideration for a step increase. The decisions would be based on performance, merit and budget considerations. Eric Proffitt seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR REPORT:
Amanda Hoey reviewed highlights from the Director’s report, including the following

· Closed loans with Veronica’s Salsa and CRG Freight. 
· Loan Administration Board approved a modification to the loan approval for Arcelia Maribel Quintero De Marquez dba Taqueria La Fogata. 

· In February, the State Directors for the US Department of Agriculture are anticipated to visit the MCEDD region to talk with MCEDD about highlighted successes, our planning processes and USDA’s contributions. We are honored to have been selected to engage with State Directors from across the nation. 

· Connect Mid-Columbia has been rescheduled for Thursday, January 7, 2016.  

· The Parkdale Sanitary District project which was approved for inclusion at the last board meeting is moving through USDA review and looking good thus far. The CEDS has been updated to reflect the new priority ranking. 

· David Van’t Hof, our contracted Government Affairs Specialist, provided a proposal to continue efforts attached to the Columbia Gorge Bi-State Renewable Energy Zone. The proposal has been sent to the entities providing initial funding for consideration. If approved, MCEDD’s Executive Committee needs to verify that we are willing to continue as fiscal agent. 

Discussion:  Eric Proffitt asked if the state of California restriction on outside sources of energy would have any effect on the continued efforts.  Amanda explained the status and noted that as one of the primary issues David is working on addressing. Consensus was to continue with the effort.
· CREA held a board meeting in mid-December to review options for financial management and are not going to further pursue a change at this time. They would, however, like to explore opportunities for reciprocal membership. Amanda noted that the best avenue for this to occur would be an MOU or partnership agreement.
Discussion:  The committee expressed a general interest to explore additional opportunities through an MOU or partnership agreement.
· Copies of the audit have been mailed to relevant funding sources. 

· There has been no response to the letter sent to the Port of Hood River.
OTHER NEW BUSINESS:

Amanda Hoey reported that the Oregon Governor’s Transportation Forum originally scheduled for The Dalles on January 4, 2016 was cancelled and will be rescheduled for late February or early March.

ADJOURN:  Meeting adjourned at 4:36 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Sherry Bohn, Office Administrator 
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